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View from the 
Curate’s House 

 
 

Dear Friends, 
 
It is with a certain amount of sadness that I sit at my desk in the old 
vicarage and write this “View from the Curate’s House” for the last 
time.  It seems that my three years of ministry here (well almost three 
years) has whizzed by.  As a curate in training, my time here was always 
going to be limited but now the time for me to leave seems to have 
arrived quite suddenly.   
 
As you know I have been asked by Archdeacon Justine to assist 
Reverend Carolyn Kennedy in the Uffington group of parishes for a period of about a year.  I 
will remain in the old vicarage during this time but will be serving the parishes of Barholm, 
Braceborough, Greatford, West Deeping and Wilsthorpe.  It will be strange to look out 
across the well-manicured lawn (thanks to Linda, John and Chris), and not be planning 
services or sermons for the Priory but for the churches in the Uffington group instead.  I will 
be leaving here with many happy memories.  My time here has equipped me well for my 
future ministry. 
 
As I prepare to move to pastures new, Reverend Sue Paterson is also preparing to move to 
pastures new here in Deeping St James. Her arrival at the end of this month will be a time of 
great celebration, which is fitting, as she will be joining us in the celebratory season of 
Easter.  Having met Reverend Sue, I am sure that she will be a great blessing to the church 
family and the wider community.  Please pray for her as she prepares to start her ministry 
here.  
 
I will continue to hold you all in my prayers and as I prepare to leave I would offer you this 
blessing from the book of Numbers, known as the Aaronic blessing: 
 

The Lord bless you and keep you: 
The Lord make his face to shine upon you,  
And be gracious to you: 
The Lord lift up his countenance upon you, 
And give you peace. 

 
Every blessing, 
 

Revd Mark 
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Parish Directory 
Priest in Charge Vacancy- Please contact either Revd Sonia or Revd Mark  - see below  - 
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In this Month’s Priory News … 

 
Dear All, 
 
What a wonderful time 
of year Spring is and 
having put the clocks 

forward we now have extra time in which to enjoy 
the re-awakening of God’s wonderful world to the 
accompaniment of the beautiful sounds of birdsong. 
April this year sees the most important festival in the 
Church Calendar and the joyous events of Easter Day 
this year also precede a new beginning for the Priory 
Church, namely the arrival and installation of our 
new Vicar, Revd Sue Paterson.  Let us hope and pray 
that as God reveals to us at Easter His amazing plan 
for our salvation, we may rely on Him too to guide us 
and lead us forward with renewed energy and 
determination to work with Revd Sue to bring the 
Gospel to the community of Deeping St James. 
 
On a personal note, Caroline and I also wish to express our thanks to Revd Sonia and Revd 
Mark for all their hard work in the Parish during the interregnum and in particular for their 
patience, help, encouragement and corrective criticism (!) which we have received in our 
attempt to keep you up to date with events in the church and community. 
 
A very Happy Easter to you all. 

John 

 

How does Margaret do it? Once again 
another delicious recipe from her kitchen. 

Our thanks to John Marsh for another 
beautiful cover photograph. 
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Thanks to those who have sent in articles for Priory News. Please keep them 
coming. Please note: pictures containing recognisable children must be 
accompanied by authorisation to publish from their parents or guardians. We 
will not publish the names of children pictured unless specifically requested 
to do so by their parents or guardians. 
John Worthington, Cranmore Farmhouse, DSJ - Tel: 343860      priorynews@dsj.org.uk 
Please let us have your contributions for the May edition of Priory News BEFORE the 

deadline of Monday 20th April. Thank you. 

mailto:priorynews@dsj.org.uk
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Reports and News 
 

¶ News from the Tower 
 

 
A BIG welcome back to Daphne after the treatment she has had. 
 
Unfortunately there have been several Sunday services that not enough ringers have been 
available due to illness, injuries and holidays.   If you have any past experience or would 
like to learn to ring we will make you welcome on a Friday evening between 19.30 and 
21.00 which is our practice evening.   

Hilary 

 

¶ Children’s Church 
 

We have enjoyed all our worship sessions this term but especially the March All Age 
Service.  Ted prepared a Children's Church special of 'David and Goliath' (brought to you in 
association with Fisk Bros Productions).  It was a big success, due to clear narration and 
ushering of young children courtesy of W.  Fisk and a pre-Performance rehearsal in the hall 
with the key roles of David, King Saul, David's brothers and Philistine soldiers. The 
congregation enjoyed the humour and wonderful costumes and either authentic or quirky 
representational props - such as a child's abacus for a harp. Great fun was had by all. The 
children also sang songs such as 'Our God is a Great Big God' and 'Jesus Loves Me!'  
 
Good Friday is fast approaching and we are anticipating a fun filled morning; we look 
forward to welcoming all the congregation to join us for seasonal refreshments (courtesy 
of Rainbow Supermarket) and a chocolate raffle at the end of your Good Friday morning 
service; by that stage we hope to have 60 boxes of craft activities to show you with a full 
report to follow in next month's Priory News. 

Ted & Lisa   

 

 

¶ Priory Church Coffee Group – Diary Dates 
 
Spring Coffee Morning  - Saturday 9th May 
Afternoon Tea - Thursday 6th August 
Autumn Coffee Morning  - Saturday 19th September 
Advent Coffee Morning  - Saturday 28th November 

Bill 
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¶ Revision of Electoral Roll 

If you have not yet added or amended your details which are held on the Electoral Roll, 
you still have time to do so until the closing date, Monday 6th April.  If you are not sure if 
your  details are correctly held on the roll, please feel free to see Kim Hallam in Church on 
Sunday morning or contact her on 01778 348178. 
 
The revised roll will be available in Church for viewing only from Sunday 12th April 2015 to 
Sunday 26th April 2015.  
 

Please remember that only people who are on the Electoral Roll can vote during the 
Election of Churchwardens and Annual Meeting of the Parochial Church Council. 
 

John  

 

Mission Matters 

¶ Plant Sale – June 6th 
 

The Mission Committee are planning a plant sale on 6th June.  The plan is to have an expert 
on hand to answer questions and give demonstrations, such as how to make up hanging 
baskets and we would welcome your support, both in growing seedlings for sale and 
coming along on the day. 
 

¶ Knit and Natter.  
 
 

There will be no Knit and Natter meeting until May – date to be 
advised. 
 

¶ Soup and Sandwich 

Thanks to all those who supported the lent soup and sandwich lunches in the Church hall 
on Thursdays.  The numbers were few, but enthusiastic, and a total of £258.00 was raised.  
This will go into the Mission Funds for distribution by the Mission Committee. 
 

¶ Hog Roast – 19th July  

Thinking ahead – Tickets for the Hog Roast on 19th July will be available from early June.  
As last year there will be a splendid hog roast and also a salad bar.  There will be children’s 
games – tickets are available priced at £6.50 per adult and £3.00 per child.  All are 
welcome and we hope to have another good day. 

Victoria 
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¶ Wanted 
 

Bet Washbrooke is compiling an album of photographs showing 
our church “in action”.  There is no limit as to date, so whether 
your photos are of past or recent events which you think would 
be of interest, please send them in.  For the time being, if you 
have anything to contribute, please contact Carole Dyehouse 
rather than contacting Bet directly.  

Victoria 

 
Annual Parochial Church Meeting 
 
This year’s Annual Parochial Church Meeting will take place on Tuesday, April 28th 
beginning at 7.30 pm with the Election of Churchwardens.  It would be helpful if anyone 
wishing to ask a question at that meeting could do so in writing to the PCC Secretary, 
Roger Bridgeman, one week before the meeting in order that full replies may be given.  
Questions and answers will, of course, be taken in the normal way at the meeting itself.  
Only those whose names are on the current Electoral Roll are eligible to attend and vote at 
the Election of Churchwardens.   
 

Priory Church Ladies Fellowship 
 
We are a group of thirty two ladies meeting twice a month in the Priory Church Hall 
 
We commence our meetings at 7.45pm and membership is £10 per year.  £1 entrance to 
include tea/coffee refreshments and a raffle ticket.  We are entertained by a speaker or 
demonstrator for approximately ¾ hour.  Our programme consists of trips out, strawberry 
tea, annual dinner and much more. 
 
Our meeting on 16 April will be “Life with my guide dog” with Mike Moss.  The 
competition will be a dog ornament.  Why not join us, we are a friendly group, or even 
come as a visitor.  Looking forward to seeing you there. 

Carole Mills 

Deeping Men’s Breakfast 
 

The next Deeping Men’s Breakfast will be held on Saturday 2nd May at the Eventus Centre 
Café, Northfields Industrial Estate between 8.30 am and 10.30 am.  A full English Breakfast 
will be served and there will be a guest speaker.  Donations are requested to cover the 
cost and a donation to charity.  All are welcome and if you would like to attend, please sign 
the list at the back of church. 
 

John and Tony Fisher 
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We are pleased to include a short poem from the pen of Betty Mates.  Regular attenders at 
ŎƘǳǊŎƘ ǿƛƭƭ ƪƴƻǿ ƘŜǊ ŀǎ .Ŝǘ ²ŀǎƘōǊƻƻƪŜΩǎ mother, 
 

The Road 
 

Takest thou the road to Calvary? 
No, Lord, not I! 

The way is too long, the pathway too rough; 
And the cost too high. 

 
Takest thou the road in the noontide hour 

Neath a blazing sky? 
Follow thou then in my footsteps? 

No, Lord, not I! 
 

I shrink from the noise and the crowd and the lust, 
And faint in the heat and the smell and the dust. 

I cannot follow – yet needs I must. 
Oh, Lord, not I! 

 
Take thou the road to Calvary? 

No, Lord, not I! 
My friends and disciples are scattered and flown. 

Did Jesus leave heaven to journey alone? 
Lord, oh Lord, not I! 

 
Yet, Lord, take this burden of terror from me, 
Strengthen my weakness and help me to be 

Thy follower still, up to Calvary, 
Then, Lord, will I! 

 

                            Betty Mates  
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CHURCH  CALENDAR FOR APRIL 2015 
 

1st Wednesday Wednesday of Holy Week 
 

2nd THURSDAY MAUNDY THURSDAY  
   (No morning Holy Communion Service) 
   7:30  pm  Eucharist of the Lord’s Supper with Footwashing and  
      Stripping of the Altar followed by 
      Watch of Prayer until Midnight 
 

3rd Friday  GOOD FRIDAY 
   9:30 am  Children’s Service and Activities 
   10:30 am Good Friday Liturgy 
 

4th Saturday Easter Eve 
 

5th SUNDAY EASTER DAY 

   10:00 am Sung Eucharist  όbƻ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ /ƘǳǊŎƘύ 
   6:00 pm  Festal Evensong 
 

6th Monday Monday of Easter Week 
 

7th Tuesday Tuesday of Easter Week 
 

8th Wednesday Wednesday of Easter Week 
 

9th Thursday Dietrich Bonhoeffer, Martyr, 1945 
   Thursday of Easter Week 
   (No 9:30 am Holy Communion Service this week) 
 

10th Friday  William Law, Priest, Writer, 1761; William of Ockham, Teacher, 1347 
   Friday of Easter Week 
   Practice Night 
   (No Choir practice) 
   7:30 pm  Ringers 
 

11th Saturday George Augustus Selwyn, Bishop, 1878 
 

12th SUNDAY SECOND SUNDAY OF EASTER  (Low Sunday) 

   10:00 am Sung Eucharist όƴƻ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ /ƘǳǊŎƘύ 
 

14th Tuesday 9:00 am  Clergy Chapter at St John’s Church, Spalding 
 

16th Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   7:45 pm  Church Ladies’ Fellowship: Life with my guide dog 
 

17th Friday  Practice Night: 
   6:45 pm  Choir 
   7:30 pm   Ringers 
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19th SUNDAY THIRD SUNDAY OF EASTER 

   9:00 am  Holy Communion (said) 
   10:00 am Family Service 
 

21st Tuesday Anselm, Abbot of Le Bec, Archbishop of Canterbury, 1109 
 

23rd Thursday George, Martyr, Patron Saint of England, 304 
   9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   2:00 pm  Spalding U3A Church Talk 
 

24th Friday  Practice Night: 
   6:45 pm  Choir 
   7:30 pm   Ringers 
 

25th Saturday Mark the Evangelist 
 

26th SUNDAY FOURTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 

   10:00 am Sung Eucharist 
 

27th Monday Christina Rossetti, Poet, 1894 
 

28th Tuesday 7:30 pm  Annual Parochial Church Meeting preceded by 
      Election Of Churchwardens 
 

29th Wednesday Catherine of Siena, 1380 
 
30th  Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   7:30 pm  Installation of Revd. Susan Paterson 
 

May 
 

1st Friday  Philip and James, Apostles 
   Practice Night: 
   6:45 pm  Choir 
   7:30 pm   Ringers 
 

2nd Saturday Athanasius, Bishop of Alexandria, 373 
 

3rd SUNDAY FIFTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 

   10:00 am  Sung Eucharist 
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¶ Service of Installation of the Revd Sue Paterson 
 

There is still time to sign up if you intend to join us at the buffet following the Service of 
Installation of the Revd Sue Paterson on Thursday 30th April but please check with Bill or 
Margaret Flegg to see when their list of required food has been finalised.   
 

Should you have any queries regarding the event please contact Johanna Jones on 345261 
 

 

John  pp Bill Flegg  

Cooking with Margaret  

 

Chicken Pilaf  
 

Ingredients: 
 
85g Pine nuts 
 
2 tbsp Olive oil 
 
1 Red onion, cut into thin wedges 
 
1 tsp Turmeric 
 
8 Boneless, skinless chicken 
thighs 
 
350g Long-grain rice 
 
85g Sultanas 
 
850ml Chicken stock 
 
Handful of Coriander leaves to 
serve 
 

Method: 
 
Heat oven to 200°C/gas 6.  
 
On the hob, toast the pine nuts in a dry flameproof 
casserole dish, then remove and put aside.  
 
Heat the oil in the casserole and soften the onion with 
the turmeric for 3 minutes. Add the chicken thighs, 
and cook for 3-4 minutes until browned all over.  
 
Tip in the rice, sultanas and 700ml of the stock, then 
bring to the boil. Cover with a lid then bake in the oven 
for 20 minutes, checking halfway adding more stock if 
it looks a little dry. 
 
Cook until the chicken is done and the rice tender.  
 
Season to taste, then stir in the toasted pine nuts and 
serve with coriander leaves.   
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An Australian Adventure 
 

Chapter 2 - Perth to Margaret River thence to Alice Springs 
 
‘Do you know where my shorts are?’ a plea 
to be heard often as we shuffled through 
four cases of clothing during the days 
ahead!  Did I know?  Not on your life! My 
orderly mind had planned the packing with 
care with a listed plan in the back of my 
diary so I would know where to access 
ANYTHING!  Four days into our ten week 
trip and already I could find nothing with 
any degree of reliability.  Words were said 
on both sides and threats of never packing 
for you again, never taking this sort of trip again!!!  Divorce could well have been on the 
agenda if not for this wonderful country that inspires every day on awakening to blue skies 
and seas and stunning vistas anew. 
 
Today we leave Perth for Margaret River and journey through countryside rich in 
woodland, wheat fields and vineyards.  ‘Roos at 9 o’clock!’ a chorus goes up from the front 
of the coach as we all are keen to spot our first kangaroo and there they are, grey 
kangaroos nestling in the shade at this early hour beneath gum trees across the paddocks 
(fields to you and I).  A first spot is truly an exciting moment.  Thank you to those who have 
brought these creatures to our screens but to see them ourselves was a sight worth 
cherishing.  They are truly unique in their curious shape, their leisurely lollop as they move 
across the plain. 
 
Paddocks with beautiful horses – the Australian is an avid follower of horse racing – as the 
Melbourne Cup race showed us with almost the entire country on a ‘Bank’ holiday for the 

event and backing horses with huge sums of money. Paddocks with 
hundreds of cattle and sheep, golden wheat being harvested by both 
old and new machinery and amongst it all EMUS and more 
KANGAROOS!   
 
Arriving for lunch at Busselton we walked the longest pier in the 
Southern hemisphere 1.7Km before heading for Yallingup where we 
were shown into an amazing, luxurious apartment complete with six 
foot wide bed (its such a long way to poke Jim in the back when he’s 
snoring!), kitchenette, luxury shower, lounge with balcony jutting out 

into the tree canopy, curved screen TV, washing machine, tumble drier, microwave and 
refrigerator complete with provisions for our morning breakfasts and CHAMPAGNE!  Jim’s 
birthday tomorrow looked set to be unique in every way. 
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Next morning we headed into the wine region stopping at the well known Leuuwin Winery 
for wine tasting and lunch.  The winery was spectacular with 
beautiful grounds of brightly flowering shrubs of all colours and 
flitting amongst them we spotted a New Holborn Honeybird, with 
sharp black beak and stunning sherbet yellow chest, a Fairy Blue 
Wren Australia’s national bird, a wren like bird with bright 
turquoise feathers and a white rimmed eye and a young 
Kookaburra calling loudly and long as he landed in front of us, his 
fluffy feathers of lemon, cream and pale green revealing his 
youth, as we sat beneath canopied tables to enjoy a delicious 
lunch with Leuuwin wines.  A spectacular birthday treat and Jim’s pudding came complete 
with lit candle and a chorus of ‘Happy Birthday’ from all present. 
 
Next morning I awoke to screeches from our balcony and on opening the shutters found a 
GREEN PARROT perching idly on the balcony rail calling for company.  So tame and curious 
he ate pieces of banana, but deftly refused blueberries from my breakfast muffin by 
tossing them into the trees!  Our day had an early start and was packed with new sights 
and experiences. Bunbury saw us exploring the Dolphin sanctuary which is working to 
protect this gentle ocean species 
through its educational links with 
schools and its museum.  Shouts from 
the lookout meant a dash to the beach 
as we saw the curving backs of four 
dolphins cresting the turquoise waters 
and those who had skills were enabled 
to swim close and experience these 
wonderful mammals’ inquisitiveness 
and beauty.  They swam in the bay for 
some twenty minutes giving us glimpses 
of a young dolphin with its mother, 
watching them synchronise their 
swimming through the still waters before they headed out again to the ocean.  We 
yearned for more, such a special moment to store away. 
 
Later that day we headed for Perth airport and flew across the semi arid desert to Alice 
Springs.  The name alone conjures up tales of the rich heritage and history of this place, 
where settlers forged a life in the most testing of landscapes amidst the heart of the 
Aboriginal peoples.  From the air could be seen huge salt lakes, dried meandering 
riverbeds by the hundred, soaring mountain ranges, straight roads, winding tracks, trees 
and shrubs dotting the landscape and an occasional homestead seemingly lost in this wild 
territory.  A land once covered by the sea, a land once rich in vegetation millennia past. 
The captains voice broke the expectant hum of voices ‘Uluru at 4 o’clock’ came the Aussie 
twang.  What a spectacle, how red was this rock, how huge in this landscape, how much it 
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could tell of the history of this land?  A unique spectacle carved by nature and respected 
spiritually by the Aboriginal people. 
 
Landing was a bumpy affair on a rich, red, dusty runway and as the plane doors were 
opened the dry, hot air hit us like a blast drying our intake of the next breath.  This was 
real heat, 42C and a rising thermometer.  We were grateful during our two day stay in 
Alice for the air conditioned lifestyle in our coach and hotel and the places we visited.  
Looking beyond our hotel room window across a green swathe watered twice daily for the 
golfers of the two hotels locally (WHY we asked ourselves would you want to play golf 
here?) we saw red, sandstone mountains rising into the blue, cloudless sky, as the sun 
dipped beyond the skyline and deep shadows fell. Rabbits out on the grass for the cool 
water sprays and rich new growth nibbled undisturbed as the desert took on its night 
attire and we wondered anew what awaited us.  What a thrill! 
 
A packed busy day followed a restless night.  Body clocks somewhat confused Jim snores 
happily as I lay and watch the shadows across the ceiling and hear cries of the dingo far 
away.  Eventually sleep takes me too until rising early we kit up for the day.  Hat, 
sunglasses, sunscreen Factor 50, fly net, water bottle, insect repellent, muesli bar – sugar 
levels dip in these temperatures – good walking shoes, long sleeved T shirts and long 
cotton trousers.  The bugs bite here! 
 
Graham our coach driver is a man who bears the climate in his face.  A brown, sun dried 
and wrinkled skin, a lathe thin, wiry body and a long, lazy drawl engages us all over the 

days to follow.  He loves this country, 
he is forged by its hostile climate and 
he is engagingly interesting to listen to 
as he tells and tells the history of this 
land and its people.  The climate 
fascinates us all as he talks of the wet 
season; when it comes rain lashes for 
hours and swells and fills and 
overflows the dry riverbed of the 
Mighty Todd River, that then hurtles 
down streets and through houses 
washing all with it.  BUT no wet season 
for almost seven years to date.  But it’ll 

come he says confidently.  We all hope for their sakes it will come. 
 
We journey across beaten, red dust roads to the town of Alice Springs, small, compact and 
hunkered down single storey for protection from the climate, which already is searingly 
hot at 9.00 a.m. 36C.  We arrive first at ‘The School of the Air’ and see teachers talking 
across the airways to children thousands of miles away as lessons begin for the day.  We 
are shown samples of the children's work and hear how this amazing education was 
founded for the children who live beyond towns and villages and whose parents farm this 
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inhospitable land.  Then we move onto Alice Springs itself and expect to see water!  But 
no, seven years and counting, we see the rock of Alice Springs, we see the creak bed and 
we see the telltale scoops where kangaroos at night dig for water.  It is beneath the sandy 
surface one to two feet and is sufficient to meet the needs of the creatures of the outback.  
Our next stop is the Flying Doctor Centre.  A fascinating insight into the work carried out to 
support the outback people and also aboriginal peoples, who are slowly accepting help, 
including immunisations for their children. 
 
After a siesta back at the hotel and a stop at Anzac Hill memorial commemorating the war 
dead we kit up for a visit at dusk into the outback.  Uluru?  No Kangaroo Dundee!  ‘Who’s 
he?’  ‘No idea,’ say half of us.  ‘You must have seen the BBC2 documentary before you 
came on holiday,’ say the other half of the group. We shake our heads and wait in 
anticipation.   
 
The evening is one of the highlights of my life!  We meet the legend that is ‘Kangaroo 
Dundee’ six foot four inch man with leathered skin, wearing khaki clothing and weathered 
akubra (outback hat made of kangaroo hide).  He ambles into the large metal walled hut 
that he called home for four years and from which the BBC2 documentary was filmed, 
greets us and introduces us to Doreen and Agnes two equally weathered and dark skinned 

Aboriginal ladies who along with him 
talk to us about their culture, their 
artifacts in daily use and the dream 
time stories passed down by their 
elders.  They share their paintings, 
which are quickly purchased by four 
of the group and then Kangaroo 
Dundee recounts his life's work and 
how he came to be a rescuer of 
Joeys, young kangaroos, rescued 
from the pouches of their mothers 
when they have been killed by 
traffic on the highways.  Trucks in 
the outback are truly huge and at 
speed cannot stop for a meandering 
kangaroo.  His story is riveting and 

as the air cools we are afforded the treat of a lifetime to see up close, held in cotton bags 
slung around the shoulder, two, six and eight month old joeys who are surviving through 
his adoptive skills.  He and Alice, aptly named, an eighty year old in the town, carry and 
sleep with new joeys, feeding them constantly so they experience as much as possible the 
pouch feeding environment of their lost mother.  Young joeys are surviving and those that 
cannot survive by reintroduction into the wild stay on his 400 hectare paddock of land 
purchased from money left by Dundee’s uncle.  His name is becoming known, he is 
carrying out a caring role and looking for gap year students to visit and stay for several 



15 
 

months as adoptive feeding mothers of rescued joeys.  ANYONE OUT THERE CAN 
APPLY!!!!! 
 
As we rose he offered each of us the chance to carry or hold one of the joeys in their 
carrying bag.  WOW!  The anticipation as I waited for my turn!!!!.  We were walking the 
bush followed by red rescue kangaroos of all ages who know and on hearing his voice 
follow at a distance.  The sun is setting behind the trees painting black skeletons against 
the glowing pink of the sun as its colour deepens and the temperature becomes 
harmonious with our breathing.  A Joey is passed into my arms and my heart literally 
lurches, is this mother love all over again?  It is an amazing and teary experience as this 
trusting little life nuzzles against my body, his legs stuck out in front and his soft face 
searching for my fingers as he suckles my hand, licks my skin with his warm, soft tongue.  
His trusting eyes look into mine and he licks and licks taking my perspiration to himself and 
then lowers his cow like eyes and licks his legs for the same.  It is an overwhelming half 
hour as we move through the bush back to the hut.  Passing him back to Dundee I thank 
him for the privilege of this truly memorable evening and wish him every success with this 
venture.   
 

How can any day on this lifetime journey be any better? 
 

Next month if you can stand it ULURU to CAIRNS 

Carole Dyehouse 

 

¶ ‘PSALM 98’ – new Priory band or revived tradition? 
 

For a thousand years the people of Deeping St James have ‘made a joyful noise unto the 
Lord’.  Like the architecture of the Priory Church building itself musical styles have changed 
throughout that period, from the unaccompanied Plainsong of the original monks right 
through to the large scale works for choir and organ of the 20th century.  Back in the 19th 
century, before village churches could afford an organ and before robed choirs became 
popular the hymns and psalms were led by a willing (if sometimes rather undisciplined) 
band of local singers and instrumentalists.  People of all ages and backgrounds became 
involved. Congregations were then so large then that wooden galleries were erected at 
the back of many churches to accommodate the musicians, hence the name West Gallery 
Bands.  The make-up of the band was dependant on what talents lay within the village. We 
know the Priory Church had just such a gallery and the churchwardens’ accounts show the 
purchase of reeds for the bassoon. The other instruments remain unknown but there is 
plenty of evidence locally for clarinet, flute, oboe, violin, cello and perhaps a magnificent 
bass serpent in similar churches. In one band the village blacksmith made his own double 
bass – out of metal! When not in church the same players would provide the music for 
village dances and feasts. Those of you who have attended the All Age Services recently 
will have heard ‘PSALM 98’, the new Priory Band.  In so many ways it is the continuation of 
the old West Gallery Band, being made up of willing players from within the Church family. 
Even the instruments we have available are familiar – flutes, clarinet (or Alto Sax.), oboe 
(or Cor Anglais) and violin but with the addition of keyboard and bass guitar.  This means 
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we can tackle some of the best of the modern hymns in the appropriate style, adding yet 
another dimension to the staggeringly rich musical heritage of Priory Church.  Your next 
chance to hear ‘Psalm 98’ will be on Sunday 19th April when they will be accompanying 
some of the hymns.  We’d love to see you there! 

Philip R Astle 

Stop Press! 
 
Thanks to the prompt submission by Martin Fisher of an application to be considered for a 
grant from the Listed Places of Worship Roof Repair fund announced by the Chancellor of 
the Exchequer in his autumn statement, we are delighted that out of the £15 million set 
aside we have been granted £51,900 for repair works to the south aisle roof.  Work is not 
due to commence until August 2016.  In the meantime it is up to us to find means of 
raising the extra money required to carry out this work. In case you were not aware, the 
Priory Church is a Grade I listed building and work therefore has to be conducted to meet 
stringent requirements. 

John  

 

Calling all Rose Queens....  

You will probably have received a copy of “I’d rather 
be in Deeping” the first issue of which appeared in 
March.  For a future edition Judy Stevens would like to 
feature an article about the Rose Queens and she has 
recently contacted us for information concerning 
former Rose Queens.  If you have any information or 
photographs of any Rose Queens since the show 
began in 1912 please contact Judy herself, or the 
Editors. 

John 

“Out of the mouths of ....” 
 

A father was approached by his small son who told him proudly, "I know what the Bible means!"  
His father smiled and replied, "What do you mean, you 'know' what the Bible means?  The son 
replied, "I do know!"  "Okay," said his father. "What does the Bible mean?"  "That's easy, 
Daddy..." the young boy replied excitedly," It stands for 'Basic Information Before Leaving Earth.' 
 

…and older ones too… 
 

There was a very gracious lady who was mailing an old family Bible to her brother in another part 
of the country.  "Is there anything breakable in here?" asked the postal clerk. 
"Only the Ten Commandments." answered the lady. 

(thank you to Philip Astle for these) 
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Rotas for April 
Servers   

 9:00 am 10:00 am 6:00 pm  7:30 pm 

Apr 2nd - - - Simon & John 

 Apr 3rd  (10:30)  Geoff  - - 
Apr 5th - Simon & Paul John  - 

April 12th - John & Nick - - 
April 19th Geoff Paul - - 

April 26th - Simon & Nick - - 

May 3rd - Simon & John - - 
May 10th Geoff Paul - - 

 

Sidesmen 

Apr 2nd  TBA 
 Apr 3rd D Trevor Harwood and Kim Hallam 

Apr 5th E Bill and Margaret Flegg and Liz Bridgeman 
April 12th F Val Wilde, Doris Bellairs and Christine Masters 

April 19th A Jane Thompson and Adrian Hallam 

April 26th B Ann Meekings and Shelagh Fisher 
May 3rd C Tim Hitchborn and Cled Bennett 

 
 

Intercessions 

 9:00 am 10:00 am 7:30 pm 

Apr 2nd - - Jo Astle 

Apr 5th - Tony Masters - 
April 12th - Linda Elliott - 

April 19th Sonia Marshall  - - 
April 26th - Jo Astle - 

May 3rd - Niccy Fisher - 
 
 

Bread and Wine                Coffee 

Apr 2nd Cled and Ann Bennett (7:30pm)   

Apr 5th Bill and Margaret Flegg  Liz Spratley and Linda Sellars 
April 12th Peter and Val Wilde  Ann Bennett & Penny Hebblewhite 

April 19th Caroline Herron and Linda Sellars  Bill and Margaret Flegg 
April 26th Carole Mills and Joy Cunningham  Lin Witherington and Joan Dyke 

May 3rd Martin and Niccy Fisher  Val Wilde and Doris Bellairs 
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Flowers  Cleaning Brasses  

Apr 2nd Lent Mar 30 –  
April 12 

 Janet Lill and Marion Stevens 

Apr 5th Easter Apr 12  Marion Stevens and Janet Lill 

April 12th Easter     

April 19th Vacant 
Apr 13 - 26 

 
Dick and Anthea Wray 

April 26th Joan Dyke 
May 3rd 

Carole Mills 
Apr 27 –  
May 10 

 
Josie Waghorn and Joy Cunningham 

 
 

Readings and Readers for April 
  1st Reading 

1st 
Reader 

2nd 
Reading 

2nd Reader Gospel 

2nd 

MAUNDY THURSDAY 

7:30 
pm 

Exodus 12: 
1-14 

Cled 
Bennett 

1 Corinthians 
11:23-26 

Jo Astle 
John 13: 

1-17, 31-35 

3rd 

GOOD FRIDAY 

10:30
am 

Isaiah 52: 
13 – 53:12 

Jane 
Thompson 

Hebrews 10: 
16-25 

Ann 
Bennett 

John 18: 
1-19 

5th 

EASTER DAY 

10:00 
am 

Acts 10: 
34-43 

Jill Ironside 
1 Corinthians 

15: 1- 11 
Barry Fisher 

John 20: 
1-18 

12th 

SECOND SUNDAY OF EASTER (Low Sunday) 

10:00 
am 

Acts 4: 
32-35 

Joy 
Cunningham 

1 John  
1:1 – 2:2 

Trevor 
Harwood 

John 20: 
19-31 

19th 

THIRD SUNDAY OF EASTER 

9:00 
am 

Acts 3: 
12-19 

Ann Bennett 
1 John 3: 

1-7 
Simon 

Marshall 
Luke 24: 
36 – 48 

10:00 
am 

John 21: 
4-14 

Hannah Foot   

26th 

FOURTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 

10:00 
am 

Acts 4: 
5-12 

Peter Wilde 
1 John 3: 

16-24 
Bill Flegg 

John 10: 
11-18 

May 
3rd 

FIFTH SUNDAY OF EASTER 

10:00 
am 

Acts 8: 
26-40 

Jane 
Thompson 

1 John 4: 
7-21 

Tony 
Masters 

John 15: 
1-8 
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  Letter from the  

  Bishop  
 

In Christian tradition the Five Holy Wounds, or Five Sacred Wounds, are the five piercing 
wounds which Jesus suffered during the Crucifixion. We can see the 
way in which they have been a particular focus for devotion by the 
way in which they have often been depicted in art – most famously 
in depictions of Doubting Thomas, or in music, like Bach’s St 
Matthew Passion, or Handel’s Messiah, as well as some of our well-
known Passiontide hymns. 
 
In these first days of Easter, when we experience the joy of the 
resurrection afresh in our lives, the image of our risen Lord walking 
the earth yet still carrying the wounds of the crucifixion is powerful and poignant. 
 
I was struck recently by the text of a contemporary hymn whose first line speaks of the 
risen Christ ‘walking with wounded feet’. That image, of Jesus walking with wounded feet, 
reminds us that, through the life, death and resurrection of our Lord, God knows what it is 
to carry pain in this human life.  
 
Through Jesus, God has experienced the reality of searing physical pain, as well as the 
anguish that comes from rejection and betrayal. And yet, God does not allow it to contain 
or define Jesus, nor does it crush his spirit. Instead, the experience of it becomes part of 
who he is and shapes him for the work he has to do. So, too, our experiences as human 
beings and children of God shape us and become part of who we are; but they need not 
contain or define us. 
 
The work of resurrection is ours to share, and God calls each one of us, wounded as we 
are, to play our part in proclaiming the wonder of the resurrection to our broken world. 
 

 

+ Christopher 


